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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-appeal

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed June 30, 2005. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant failed

to prove he sustained a compensable injury on August 25,

2004.  The administrative law judge found that medical

services provided by Dr. Carson and Dr. Standefer were

reasonably necessary in connection with the admittedly



Morgan - F409390 2

compensable injury which occurred on August 27, 2004.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant failed to

prove he was entitled to temporary total disability

compensation on and after November 20, 2004.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms in part and reverses in part the opinion

of the administrative law judge.  The Full Commission

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable injury on

August 25, 2004.  We affirm the administrative law judge’s

finding that treatment provided by Dr. Carson and Dr.

Standefer was reasonably necessary.  The Full Commission

reverses the administrative law judge’s finding with regard

to temporary total disability compensation, and we find that

the claimant proved he was entitled to additional temporary

total disability beginning November 19, 2004 until a date to

be determined.      

I.  HISTORY

Bill Morgan, age 45, testified that he was hired as a

transport driver for Quick Lay Pipe Company in April 2004. 

Mr. Morgan testified that his neck and head were “jarred”

while he was operating heavy machinery on August 25, 2004.   
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  The parties stipulated, “On August 27, 2004, the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his neck or

cervical spine.”  The claimant testified, “there was a large

rock protruding out of the ground and I didn’t see it and I

hit it with the right front wheel and it jarred me and hit

my head on the door and back.”    

An x-ray of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

August 27, 2004: “A swimmers lateral radiograph was also

obtained to better demonstrate the lower cervical vertebrae

and the cervicothoracic junction.  No fractures or other

abnormalities are demonstrated.”

The claimant testified that his supervisor, Ronnie

Thompson, sent him to Dr. Randall Carson at Sparks Medicine

Clinic.  The claimant was assessed as having “cervical

strain,” and the record indicates that Dr. Carson returned

the claimant to restricted work on August 27, 2004.  The

claimant testified, however, “I worked a day and my boss,

Tom Cunningham, asked me if I was taking the medication and

I said I didn’t them (sic) while I was driving, and he said,

‘Well, we don’t want you driving while you’re taking those

narcotics,’ and so he asked me not to come back.”    



Morgan - F409390 4

On September 8, 2004, Dr. Carson assessed cervical

strain and noted “some occasional ulnar nerve distribution

paresthesia.”  The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Carson

at a subsequent deposition:

Q.  What was your findings on that date?

A.  He told me that he was still having pain, he 
had run out of the analgesic and was having 
difficulty sleeping.  He also noted some 
occasional paresthesias, or tingling sensations, 
in his right arm.  He described it in a 
distribution that would be in the distribution of 
the ulnar nerve of his right forearm and hand.

Q.  Does that have any significance to you as a 
cervical injury?

A.  Well, it could.

Q.  What would be the significance?

A.  Well, if there had been pressure applied to 
one of the nerves in the cervical spine, it could 
give symptoms like that.  If the cervical plexus,
which is where the nerves intermingle to make the 
peripheral nerves, if that got stretched, it could
cause symptoms like that.

    
An MRI of the claimant’s neck was taken on October 6,

2004, with the following impression: “MRI of the cervical

spine within normal limits.”  

Dr. Carson’s testimony indicated that the claimant’s

physical therapy stopped on October 8, 2004.  
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An x-ray of the claimant’s thoracic spine was taken on

October 18, 2004: “Normal alignment of the visualized spinal

vertebrae with minimal anterior osteophytes.  IMPRESSION: 

No significant radiographic abnormalities.”  

Dr. Carson informed CompCHOICE on October 21, 2004, “I

have reviewed the thoracic spine films done on William

Morgan on 10/18/04, which is negative.  Mr. Morgan may

return to driving a truck does not have to take the narcotic

medication for pain.  I can prescribe a non-narcotic pain

medicine if you can let me know what pharmacy to call the

prescription to.”  

Dr. Carson returned the claimant to restricted work on

November 1, 2004, “no lifting, pushing, pulling, more than

10 lb.”      

Dr. Jeffrey P. Pardee, an occupational medicine

specialist, wrote to a representative of CompCHOICE on

November 18, 2004:

Based on my evaluation of the patient on the 16th 
of November 2004, it is my opinion that Mr. Morgan
has sustained no injury and no permanent
impairment of the cervical spine or thoracic spine
arising out of an on-the-job accident occurring 
the 27th of August 2004.  Objectively, plain 
radiographs of the cervical spine are normal.  
Additionally, an MRI scan of the cervical
spine proved to be normal, as well.  
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In my opinion, Mr. Morgan was never temporarily 
totally disabled.  I find no objective evidence of
injury.  Mr. Morgan has reached the point of
Maximum Medical Improvement.  There is no need for
ongoing medical care, supervised physical therapy,
additional diagnostic testing, medical 
maintenance, specialty consultation, or any 
surgical procedure.  There is no contraindication
to Mr. Morgan returning to the workforce, at any 
time, working without limitations or restrictions.
The patient does not require continuing 
medications....

The parties stipulated there was “no dispute over the

payment of medical expenses incurred through November 18,

2004.”

The parties stipulated there was “no dispute over the

payment of temporary total disability benefits accruing

through November 18, 2004.”

The claimant testified that he had since been seeing

Dr. Carson “out of my own pocket and by my insurance.”  

The record includes the following nurse’s note dated

December 29, 2004: “Comp claim closed per case manager.  Had

IME, outcome was no further treatment needed.”  The

claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Carson:

Q.  Did you believe at this particular time that 
Mr. Morgan was out of his healing period and 
finished with his treatment as a result of the job
injury?

A.  Not according to his symptoms that he 
reported.
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On December 30, 2004, Dr. Carson referred the claimant

to a pain clinic.  Dr. Carson testified that the claimant’s

chronic pain was related to the compensable injury, and that

he wished to refer the claimant to Dr. Lenington for pain

management.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 13, 2005.  The

claimant contended that “as a result of the compensable

injury of August 27, 2004, he continues to be in his healing

period and is in need of additional medical treatment.  The

respondents have refused additional temporary total

disability benefits from November 18, 2004 to a date yet to

be determined.  The claimant contends that he has not been

released to full duty and has not been provided work within

his restrictions.  The claimant has additional medical tests

scheduled and continues his medical treatment with his

treating physician, Dr. Randall Carson.  The claimant

contends that he is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits from November 18, 2004 to a date yet to

be determined.  These benefits have been controverted

entitling the claimant to maximum attorney’s fees.”  

The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits have been paid with regard to this claim.  The
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claimant was released to return to work with no impairment

and no continued recommended medical care on November 18,

2004.  The claimant has undergone several diagnostic tests,

all of which have been normal.  It is respondents’ position

that additional medical treatment and indemnity benefits

subsequent to November 18, 2004, are not reasonable and

necessary.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“1.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional medical

services at the respondent’s expense.  2.  The claimant’s

entitlement to additional temporary total disability

benefits from November 19, 2004 through a date yet to be

determined.  3.  Appropriate attorney’s fee.”  

Dr. J. Michael Standefer examined the claimant on March

8, 2005, and stated, “Radiographic studies have been

reviewed.  MR scan of the cervical spine is basically

normal.”  Dr. Standefer’s impression was, “1.  Cervical

strain.  2.  Diabetes.  3.  Questionable right ulnar

neuropathy.”  Dr. Standefer stated:

I have reviewed my thoughts with the patient.  
Conservative care will be the mainstay of therapy 
for him.  No surgical lesions are identifiable.  
Evaluation with electromyelography would be 
beneficial to more fully and completely assess for
the possibility of ulnar neuropathy.  I have
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reviewed this with the patient.  He is amenable 
with these plans and as such we will proceed 
forthwith.  We will arrange for him to get an 
outpatient EMG and I will contact him regarding 
the results.  He is released from the neurosurgery
clinic as of today.

    
The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Carson at a

deposition taken March 21, 2005:

Q.  Doctor, within a reasonable degree of medical 
certainty, do you have an opinion of whether Mr. 
Morgan’s current treatment plan that has been
prescribed by you, then Dr. Lenington and the plan
of Dr. Standefer for the EMG, are these treatment 
plans related to Mr. Morgan’s workers’ comp
injury that he reported to you?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Now, on the last visit that you saw him, he 
had - it’s reported that you returned him to work 
without restrictions?

A.  Yes, that’s correct.  He asked me to do that.  

Q.  Okay.  And is that something that he wanted to
do, try to work and see what he could do?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And that was with your approval?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And then it is subject to him coming back, and
it may work or it may not?

A.  Correct.        

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Carson:
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Q.  And earlier when Mr. Sharum asked you about 
the healing period or about when he would continue
to treat for this cervical strain, you indicated 
that you didn’t think that he was out of the 
healing period - is that correct? - when he was 
cut off from workers’ comp?

A.  Based on the fact that he was still having 
pain complaints and symptoms.

Q.  So based then on his subjective complaints to 
you?

A.  Correct.  

Q.  Tell me about this possibility that an EMG 
might be able to find something that’s due to his 
diabetes.

A.  Well, the EMG I think would be helpful in that
it might be able to differentiate between what 
could possibly be from the diabetes versus 
possibly an injury of the cervical plexus, which 
is where the spinal nerves intermingle to make the
peripheral nerves.  It is at the base of the neck,
and it can be injured with an injury such that he 
sustained, a whiplash-type thing.  So maybe there 
will be some distinction made.

Q.  What symptoms does he have that could be 
related to his diabetes?

A.  Certainly the paresthesias in his arm could be
related to diabetes. They could be related to a 
cervical plexus injury....

Q.  Do you believe he still needs to stay off 
work?

A.  I think, again, based on his complaints, he 
needs to be - he needs to be on some restrictions. 
It probably would not be easy for him to perform 
his normal driving activities with restrictions.  
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A hearing was held on April 12, 2005.  The claimant

contended at that time that he had sustained a compensable

injury to his neck or cervical spine on August 25, 2004, in

addition to the August 27, 2004 injury.  The respondents

contended that they had “no notice of an alleged work-

related injury on that date until the claimant filed his

amended response to the prehearing questionnaire.”

The claimant testified at hearing that he had attempted

to work for a trucking company for three weeks, but that he

was physically unable to hold down that job.         

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

4.  The claimant has failed to prove by the 
greater weight of the credible evidence that he 
sustained a “compensable injury” to his neck or 
cervical spine on August 25, 2004.  Specifically, 
he has failed to prove the occurrence of a 
physical injury to this portion of his body that 
arose out of and occurred in the course of his 
employment on that date, that was caused by a 
“specific incident” and that is identifiable by 
time and place of occurrence.  Therefore, the 
claimant would not be entitled to any benefits, 
under the Act, for this alleged compensable 
injury.  
5.  On August 27, 2004, the claimant sustained a 
compensable injury to his neck or cervical spine.
6.  There is no dispute over the payment of 
medical expenses incurred for this compensable 
injury through November 18, 2004.  
7.  The medical services provided the claimant for
his cervical difficulties by and at the direction 
of Dr. Randall Carson, including the evaluation by
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Dr. Michael Standefer, represent reasonable and 
necessary medical services for the claimant’s 
admittedly compensable neck or cervical injury of
August 27, 2004.  The medical services recommended
to the claimant for his cervical difficulties by 
Dr. Randall Carson, including electrodiagnostic
studies of his right upper extremity and an 
evaluation and possible course of treatment by a 
chronic pain management specialist, also 
constitute reasonably necessary medical services 
for his admittedly compensable neck or cervical 
injury.  The expense of these additional medical 
services shall be the liability of the respondents
herein, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508....
8.  There is no dispute over the payment of 
temporary total disability benefits accruing 
through November 19, 2004.  The claimant has 
failed to prove ... that he continued to be 
rendered temporarily totally disabled, as a result
of the effects of the admittedly compensable 
cervical injury on and after November 20, 2004.  
Specifically, he has failed to prove that this 
admittedly compensable injury has prevented him 
from performing all forms of regular gainful 
employment for which he was otherwise qualified, 
on and after November 20, 2004.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission, and the

respondents cross-appeal.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) defines “compensable

injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing internal or 
external physical harm to the body ... arising out
of and in the course of employment and which 
requires medical services or results in disability
or death.  An injury is “accidental” only if it is
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caused by a specific incident and is identifiable 
by time and place of occurrence[.]

  
A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those findings

which cannot come under the voluntary control of the

patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16).  The burden of proof

shall be a preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(E)(i).  

In the present matter, the administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury on August 25, 2004.  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The claimant testified that he jarred

his neck and head as the result of a specific incident

occurring August 25, 2004.  The preponderance of evidence

does not corroborate the claimant’s testimony with regard to

an August 25, 2004 accidental injury.  Instead, the medical

records indicate that the claimant was treated beginning

August 27, 2004 in connection with the stipulated injury

occurring that date.  The initial Return To Work Form shows

an injury occurring on August 27, 2004, not August 25, 2004. 

The initial x-ray shows a date of injury of August 27, 2004. 
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We recognize the language in Dr. Standefer’s March 8,

2005 report, to wit: “His initial injury occurred when his

truck was being pulled over up a steep grade by a bulldozer. 

A few days later, he ran over a large rock in the road

driving his truck and since that time he has had some

persistent neck pain as outlined previously.”  Nevertheless,

this language from Dr. Standefer’s March 8, 2005 report does

not outweigh the probative evidence of the initial medical

reports of August 27, 2004 and following.  The initial

medical documentation of record does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained an accidental injury on August 25,

2004.  The claimant did not prove that he sustained physical

harm to his neck or cervical spine as the result of a

specific incident arising out of and in the course of

employment on August 25, 2004.  The claimant did not require

any medical services as the result of a specific incident on

August 25, 2004.  Nor did the claimant establish a

compensable injury on August 25, 2004 by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  The decision of the

administrative law judge is affirmed.  

B.  Medical Treatment
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The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled

to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting Co.

v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

In the present matter, the administrative law judge

essentially found that treatment and referrals provided by

Dr. Carson and Dr. Standefer were reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injury.  The Full

Commission affirms this finding.  The claimant sustained a

stipulated compensable injury on August 27, 2004, diagnosed

by Dr. Carson as a cervical strain.  The record does not

indicate that the claimant sustained any sort of bony injury

to his neck or cervical spine.  On September 8, 2004, Dr.

Carson noted “some occasional ulnar nerve distribution

paresthesia” in addition to the claimant’s cervical strain. 

Dr. Carson opined that the tingling sensations in the
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claimant’s right arm were causally related to the cervical

strain, stating, “if there had been pressure applied to one

of the nerves in the cervical spine, it could give symptoms

like that.  If the cervical plexus, which is where the

nerves intermingle to make the peripheral nerves, if that

got stretched, it could cause symptoms like that.”  

Dr. Carson referred the claimant for pain treatment in

December 2004.  Dr. Carson testified that the claimant’ s

chronic pain was related to the compensable injury.  The

assessment of Dr. Standefer in March 2005 included cervical

strain and questionable right ulnar neuropathy.  Dr.

Standefer recommended additional diagnostic treatment.  

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to all treatment and referrals

provided by Dr. Carson and Dr. Standefer, including

additional diagnostic testing and Dr. Carson’s referral for

pain management.  The claimant proved that all of said

treatment was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a). 

The decision of the administrative law judge is affirmed.    

C.  Temporary Disability
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Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(12). 

Whether or not an employee’s healing period has ended is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v.

Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).  The

claimant is not required to offer objective medical evidence

in order to prove that his healing period continues. 

Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956

S.W.2d 196 (1997).        

The administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “The claimant has failed to prove ... that he

continued to be rendered temporarily totally disabled, as a

result of the effects of the admittedly compensable cervical

injury on and after November 20, 2004.  Specifically, he has

failed to prove that this admittedly compensable injury has

prevented him from performing all forms of regular

employment for which he was otherwise qualified, on and

after November 20, 2004.”  
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The Full Commission reverses this finding.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to

temporary total disability compensation beginning November

19, 2004 until a date yet to be determined. 

On August 27, 2004, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury in the form of a cervical strain.  We

recognize that Dr. Carson attempted to return the claimant

to restricted work on August 27, 2004.  Nevertheless, the

claimant credibly testified that the respondent-employer did

not provide restricted work and in fact sent the claimant

home.  The Full Commission also recognizes the independent

examination of Dr. Pardee in November 2004, that is that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement and had

never been temporarily totally disabled.  The Commission is

authorized to accept or reject medical opinion and is

authorized to determine its medical soundness and probative

force.  In the present matter, we find that the opinion of

Dr. Pardee is entitled to minimal weight when compared to

the opinions of treating physicians Dr. Carson and Dr.

Standefer.  Dr. Carson expressly testified that, as of

December 2004, the claimant remained within his healing

period for the compensable injury.
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Dr. Standefer examined the claimant in March 2005 and

recommended additional conservative diagnostic treatment. 

Dr. Standefer did not indicate that the claimant’s cervical

strain had resolved.  The healing period has not ended so

long as treatment is administered for healing and

alleviation of the condition and continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

the injury will permit.  Milligan v. West Tree Serv., 57

Ark. App. 14, 946 S.W.2d 697 (1997).  The record in the

present matter demonstrates that treatment was being

administered for the healing and alleviation of the

claimant’s condition.

Finally, the Full Commission recognizes the claimant’s

hearing testimony that he had attempted, unsuccessfully, to

work for another employer for approximately three weeks. 

If, during the period while the body is healing, the

employee is unable to perform remunerative labor with

reasonable consistency and without pain and discomfort, his

temporary disability is deemed total.  Farmers Cooperative

v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899 (2002), citing Pyles

v. Triple F. Feeds of Texas, 270 Ark. 729, 606 S.W.2d 146

(Ark. App. 1980).  The record in the present matter does not
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demonstrate that the claimant was able to perform

remunerative labor.  We further note Dr. Carson’s opinion at

deposition that the claimant needed to be on restricted

work, and we note the claimant’s credible testimony that

restricted work was not provided.

The parties stipulated that temporary total disability

compensation was paid through November 18, 2004.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability from November 19, 2004

until a date yet to be determined.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms in part and reverses in part the

opinion of the administrative law judge.  The Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s finding

that the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury on August 25, 2004.  We affirm the administrative law

judge’s finding that treatment provided the claimant by Dr.

Carson and Dr. Standefer, and their referrals, was

reasonably necessary.  The Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant was not

entitled to additional temporary total disability.  We find

that the claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total
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disability compensation from November 19, 2004 until a date

yet to be determined.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled

to fees for legal services pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal to the

Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(2)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.     

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

Commissioner Turner concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully concur, in part with, and

dissent without opinion, in part from the principal opinion. 

Specifically, I concur in the finding that the treatment

provided the claimant by Dr. Carson and Dr. Standefer, and

their referrals, was reasonably necessary.  I also concur

with the finding that the claimant has proven that he was

entitled to temporary total disability compensation from

November 19, 2004 until a date yet to be determined.  I must

respectfully dissent without opinion from the majority’s
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decision affirming the administrative law judge’s denial of

the compensability of the August 25, 2004 injury.

______________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.  
             

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully concur, in part with, and

dissent, in part from the principal opinion. Specifically, I

concur in the finding that the claimant failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered from a

compensable injury on August 25, 2004. However, I must

dissent from the finding that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits from

November 19, 2004, to a date yet to be determined, and the

finding that the claimant was entitled to additional medical

treatment.

The claimant was employed by the respondent

employer as a transport driver. The claimant began working

for the respondent employer in April of 2004. His job duties
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included servicing of oil field wells, which included clean

up and hauling salt water, mud and other liquid materials

from the well sites. The claimant used tractor-trailers,

bob-tail trucks and wench trucks to perform these tasks. The

claimant is 45 years old and is DOT certified. He has a GED

with approximately 10 hours of college. 

I must dissent from the principal opinion that the

claimant is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits. Temporary total disability is that

period within the healing period in which an employee

suffers a total incapacity to earn wages. K II Constr. Co.

v. Crabtree, 78 Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002). When an

injured employee is totally incapacitated from earning wages

and remains in his healing period, he is entitled to

temporary total disability. Id. The healing period is

statutorily defined as that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident. Dallas County Hosp. V. Daniels,

74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d 283 (2001). The healing period

ends when the employee is as far restored as the permanent

nature of his injury will permit, and if the underlying

condition causing the disability has become stable and if

nothing in the way of treatment will improve that condition,
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the healing period has ended. Crabtree, supra. The question

of when the healing period has ended is a factual

determination for the Commission.

The healing period is defined as that period for

healing of the injury that continues until the employee is

as far restored as the permanent character of the injury

will permit. Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dept. v. McWilliams,

41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993). If the underlying

condition causing the disability has become more stable and

if nothing further in the way of treatment will improve that

condition, the healing period has ended. The persistence of

pain may not in and of itself prevent a finding that the

healing period is over, provided that the underlying

condition has stabilized. Id.; Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker,

4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982). Conversely, the

healing period has not ended so long as treatment is

administered for the healing and alleviation of the

condition. McWilliams, supra; J.A. Riggs Tractor v. Etzkorn,

30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990). The determination of

when the healing period ends is a factual determination to

be made by the Commission. McWilliams, Parker, supra. In

Pallazollo v. Nelms Chevrolet, 46 Ark. App. 130, 877 S.W.2d
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938 (1994), the Court of Appeals stated that in order to be

entitled to temporary total disability compensation for an

unscheduled injury, a claimant must prove that he remained

within his healing period and that he suffered a total

incapacity to earn wages (citing Arkansas State Highway &

Transp. Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392

(1981)).

The only evidence in the record of the claimant’s

inability to perform regular gainful employment is based

upon his own subjective reports of continuing pain in his

neck and increased pain upon performing various types of

physical activity. The medical evidence contains no

objective evidence of physical damage or defect sufficient

to prohibit the claimant from working, during the period in

question. Essentially, all of the objective testing

performed on the claimant has been negative. 

Although Dr. Carson had placed various

restrictions upon the claimant’s potential employment

activities, he makes it clear in his deposition that these

restrictions were based solely upon the claimant’s

subjective complaints of increased pain while performing

these activities. On October 21, 2004, Dr. Carson released
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the claimant to return to work driving a truck. Although he

stated that he gave the claimant the release at the

claimant’s request, he saw no medical contraindication for

the claimant engaging in this type of employment. 

The record shows that the claimant, in fact,

returned to employment with the respondent, in the latter

part of October or the first part of November of 2004, and

worked some 56 hours. The claimant’s testimony also

indicated that shortly after he quit this position with the

respondent, he drove a truck (at least part time) for

approximately three weeks for B&B Trucking. The only

evidence presented to explain why the claimant did not

continue in either of these positions is his own testimony

that these positions increased his cervical pain. 

On November 16, 2004, the claimant was evaluated

(at the respondent’s request) by Dr. Jeffrey Pardee.

Dr. Pardee is an occupational medicine specialist in

Oklahoma. After his evaluation, Dr. Pardee concluded that

the claimant did not require any further medical evaluation

or treatment and was physically capable of returning to work

without any limitations or restrictions. He further
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indicated that, on his physical examination, the claimant

exhibited some signs of possible “symptom magnification.” 

On March 8, 2005, the claimant was evaluated by

Dr. Michael Standefer. Dr. Standefer reviewed the various

tests performed on the claimant and performed a physical

examination. He concluded that the claimant had no

surgically treatable defect of his cervical spine and

diagnosed the claimant’s neck pain as being attributable to

a musculoskeletal or soft tissue strain of the neck or

cervical spine. The only objective finding that he noted on

his physical examination was some mild “redness” of the skin

and a slightly thickened feel to the skin in this same area.

Dr. Standefer released the claimant from any further

neurosurgical care or evaluation and returned the claimant

to the care of Dr. Carson. 

After conducting a de novo review of all the

evidence in the record, it is my opinion that the claimant’s

testimony concerning the nature and magnitude of his

subjective complaints is not sufficiently credible to prove

that he has continued to be temporarily totally disabled

from performing all forms of regular gainful employment on

and after November 20, 2004. 
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At the hearing, the claimant testified that he

continued to experience severe pain in his neck or cervical

spine that increased with numerous activities, including

prolonged sitting or standing. He also described continued

episodes of severe muscle spasms and swelling in his neck.

He stated that his pain continued to require frequent use of

narcotic medication for relief. He indicated that he had

essentially had no improvement in his symptoms and may have

actually worsened even after seven months of rest and

conservative medical treatment. 

 The evidence demonstrates that no physician has

noted the presence of muscle spasms or swelling involving

the claimant’s neck or cervical spine. The most that had

been observed is a “tightness” in the claimant’s neck that

has been noted by Dr. Carson. In his deposition, Dr. Carson

admitted that this “tightness” unlike muscle spasms was a

finding that would come under the claimant’s voluntary

control. Repeated radiographic studies and the repeated

physical examinations have failed to show any change in the

normal lordic curve of the claimant’s cervical spine. The

claimant’s numerous examinations have also failed to

indicate even any significant limitation on range of motion
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of his cervical spine. The evidence in the record simply

demonstrates that the claimant’s subjective complaints far

exceed any objective findings. Therefore, in my opinion, the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits.

I also must dissent from the finding that the

claimant was entitled to additional medical treatment.

Employers must promptly provide medical services which are

reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable injuries.

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002). However, injured

employees have the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that the medical treatment is reasonably

necessary for the treatment of the compensable injury. Norma

Beatty v. Ben Pearson, Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation

Commission Opinion filed February 17, 1989 (Claim No.

D612291). When assessing whether medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of a compensable

injury, we must analyze both the proposed procedure and the

condition it is sought to remedy. Deborah Jones v. Seba,

Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission Opinion filed

December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553). Also, the respondent
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is only responsible for medical services which are causally

related to the compensable injury.

In my opinion, a review of the evidence

demonstrates that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

additional medical treatment. The evidence demonstrates that

the claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

November 18, 2004. Dr. Jeff Pardee performed an independent

medical evaluation of the claimant. Contrary to the

claimant’s assertion that Dr. Pardee only provided an

examination that lasted “a few minutes”, I find that

Dr. Pardee provided chronicling a comprehensive examination.

Dr. Pardee evaluated the claimant’s medical and social

history, including all of the treatment he received from

August 2004 and through November 2004. He also examined all

of the claimant’s diagnostic studies as well as performed a

physical examination of the claimant’s cervical and thoracic

spine. This examination by Dr. Pardee failed to reveal any

objective evidence of an injury. After conducting the

examination, Dr. Pardee stated:

Based upon my evaluation of the patient
on the 16th of November, 2004, it is my
opinion that Mr. Morgan has sustained no
injury and no permanent impairment of
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the cervical spine or thoracic spine
arising out of an on-the-job accident
occurring the 27th of August 2004.
Objectively, plain radiographs of the
cervical spine are normal. Additionally,
an MRI scan of the cervical spine proved
to be normal, as well.

In my opinion, Mr. Morgan was never
temporary totally disabled. I find no
objective evidence of injury. Mr. Morgan
has reached the point of Maximum Medical
Improvement. There is no need for
ongoing medical care, supervised
physical therapy, additional diagnostic
testing, medical maintenance, specialty
consultation, or any surgical procedure.
There is no contraindication to
Mr. Morgan returning to the workforce,
at any time, working without limitations
or restrictions. The patient does not
require continuing medications. 

The principal opinion completely disregarded

Dr. Pardee’s assessment and relied on the statements of Drs.

Carson and Standefer. In my opinion, I give more weight to

the opinion of Dr. Pardee than the opinions of Drs. Carson

and Standefer. The Commission has the authority to

resolve conflicting evidence and this extends to medical

testimony. Foxx v. American Transp., 54 Ark. App. 115, 924

S.W.2d 814 (1996). Although the Commission is not bound by

medical testimony, it may not arbitrarily disregard any

witnesses’s testimony. Reeder v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 38 Ark.
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App. 248, 832 S.W.2d 505 (1992). The Commission is entitled

to review the basis for a doctor’s opinion in deciding the

weight of the opinion. Id. There is no requirement that

medical testimony be expressly or solely based on objective

findings, only that the record contain supporting objective

findings. Swift-Eckrich, Inc. v. Brock, 63 Ark. App. 118,

975 S.W.2d 857 (1998). The Commission has a duty to

translate the evidence on all the issues before it into

findings of fact. The Commission need not base a decision on

how the medical profession may characterize a given

condition, but rather primarily on factors germane to the

purposes of the Workers' Compensation Law. Weldon v. Pierce

Brothers Construction Co., 54 Ark. App. 344, 925 S.W.2d 179

(1996). The Commission is never limited to medical evidence

in arriving at its decision. Further, The Commission is not

bound by a doctor's opinion which is based largely on facts

related to him by claimant where there is no sufficient

independent knowledge upon which to corroborate claimant's

claim. Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649

S.W.2d 402 (1983). The Commission has the duty of weighing

the medical evidence as it does any other evidence, and the

resolution of any conflicting medical evidence is a question
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of fact for the Commission to resolve. CDI Contractors v.

McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57, 848 S.W.2d 941 (1993). It is well

established that the determination of the credibility and

weight to be given a witness’s testimony is within the sole

province of the Workers’ Compensation Commission; the

Commission is not required to believe the testimony of the

claimant or any other witness, but may accept and translate

into findings of fact only those portions of the testimony

it deems worthy of belief. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Sands,

80 Ark. App. 51, 91 S.W.3d 93 (2002). The Commission has the

duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any other

evidence, and its resolution of the medical evidence has the

force and effect of a jury verdict. Id.

The medical evidence demonstrates that the

claimant had no objective evidence of injury. The MRI scan

and the radiographs of the claimant’s cervical spine were

all normal. The necessity of the electroneurological studies

(EMG/NCV) tests were determined by the Administrative Law

Judge to be reasonable and appropriate to ascertain the

nature and extent of the claimant’s admittedly compensable

injury. The Administrative Law Judge in fact acknowledged

that the testing may ultimately show that the claimant’s
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right upper extremity difficulties were not causally related

to his compensable issue. Therefore, after considering all

of the evidence in the record, I cannot find that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

is entitled to additional medical treatment.

Therefore, for all the reasons set forth herein, I

must respectfully concur, in part with, and dissent, in part

from the majority opinion.

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner 

     


